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REPORTS OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTORS ON SIGNIFICANT 

REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Report by the Regional Director for the Eastern Mediterranean 

The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by the 
Regional Director for the Eastern Mediterranean, which highlights significant developments in 
the Region, including matters arising from discussions in Sub-Committee A of the 1984 session 
of the Regional Committee* Should members of the Board wish to see the full report of 
Sub-Committee A , it is available in the Executive Board room. 



REPORT BY THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR THE EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN ON 

SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Resolutions of Sub-Committee A of the thirty-first session of the Regional Committee 

1. Of the 15 resolutions adopted, nine were concerned with the organization and 

implementation of collaborative programmes. 

2 . Endorsing the Regional Director 1s annual report, Sub-Committee A , in resolution 
EM/RC31A/R.1, requested the Regional Director to intensify efforts related to building up 
health systems infrastructures based on primary health care, as discussions in the Regional 
Consultative Committee and the Sub-Coramittee itself had clearly highlighted Member States• 
difficulties and needs in the areas of manpower and management• 

3 . In the past 12 months, considerable efforts had been made to improve the dialogue 
between the Regional Office and Member States• The efforts had been recognized, in 
particular in respect of the joint WHO/government programme review missions. Member States 
endorsed the value of the missions (resolution EM/RC31A/R.5), and recommended that they be 
undertaken biennially, and that they consider all important matters pertaining to the 
collaborative programmes. In particular, the recommendations of a mission, once approved by 
the Member State concerned and cleared by the Regional Director, were to constitute the 
guidelines for governments and the Organization on which collaborative activities were to be 
based• 

4 . Following the review of progress in implementation of the strategies for health for all 
by the year 2000, the Sub-Committee, in resolution EM/RC31A/R.7, urged Member States to 
accord the highest priority to, and assume the full responsibility for the continuing 
monitoring and evaluation of their strategies as part of their managerial processes for 
national health development• It also specified certain administrative and practical details 
relating to the national evaluation reports due by March 1985, e.g. y defining diseases for 
in-depth review and mechanisms for validation of data* The regional health situation report 
was also to contain an evaluation in respect of the Palestinian population. 

5 . The topic of the Technical Discussions "Intersectoral collaboration in health 
development", aroused considerable interest. Member States were urged (resolution 
EM/RC31A/R.9) to seek more positive collaboration between health and health-related sectors, 
and to strengthen or establish localэ as well as national health collaborating and 
coordinating bodies, while the Regional Director was requested to give preferential support 
to country level initiatives with a strong intersectoral component• Since the statements in 
the resolution are extremely pertinent to WHO 1 s collaborative programme, a copy of the 
resolution is attached to this report (Annex 1). 

6 . Following the technical paper on the basic radiological system (BRS), Member States were 
invited to promote the concept by installing WHO-approved BRS machines, by training 
operators, and by training general practitioners to read the standardized radiographs, all 
with appropriate support from the Organization (resolution EM/RC31A/R.10). 

7 . After discussing the document on "Women, health and development", the Sub-Committee 
adopted a resolution on "Strengthening the role of women in health and development" 
(resolution EM/RC31A/R.11). Governments were urged to review and implement legislation 
relating to the welfare of working women, and of mothers and their children; to make special 
efforts to protect groups of women identified as being at risk, due to biological and/or 
socioculturel factors ; and to facilitate the role of women as health-care providers in the 
family, the community or as health professionals. 

8 . In connection with the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade, the 
Sub-Committee, in summary, urged concerted collaborative action of various kinds to 
accelerate the progress related to Decade activities (resolution EM/RC31A/R.12). 

9 . Following lively discussion on ways of improving the usefulness of WHO meetings, courses 
and training programmes resolution EM/RC31A/R.6 was adopted which, after defining their 
purpose, set down actions to be implemented by the Regional Director and by the Member States 
that would improve the effectiveness of such activities (see Annex 2)• 



Proposed programme budget for 1986-1987: summary of discussions 

10. The proposed programme budget had been prepared in close cooperation with Member States 
of the Region. In this regard the value of the joint WHO/government programme review 
missions, the in-depth reviews of country programmes and the work of the WHO representatives 
and programme coordinators was emphasized. 

11. It was pointed out that the programme budget provided a skeleton upon which the details 
of the individual activities would be filled in nearer the time of implementation, 
principally during the next round of joint programme review missions in the course of 1985. 

12. The importance of using funds strictly for activities directly supporting the strategies 
for health for all by the year 2000 by means of a primary health care approach was stressed 
by both the Director-General and the Regional Director. Funds were only to be spent on 
individual projects that would later form a part of an improved and coordinated national 
health infrastructure. Member States were reminded that programme budgeting and its 
underlying principles were based on decisions made jointly and collectively by them in the 
World Health Assembly• Thus, it was pointed out that unused funds from the regular budget 
were not the "inalienable property" of a specific Member State: they were funds of the 
Organization and its Member States as a whole. Unobligated funds would for preference be 
used within a region but, failing this, could be transferred to other regions, to wherever a 
real need and proper application could be demonstrated. 

13• Considerable discussion centred on the carrying over of unspent funds from one year to 
the next• It had been indicated that funds could be apportioned as required between the 
years of a biennium, but only obligated funds could be carried over from one biennium into 
the next. 

14. It is pertinent to note that the situation in the Eas tern Med iterranean Region is 
somewhat unusual• Several countries are involved in conflicts or face internal 
difficulties. Such factors also induce refugee problems, which are of substantial magnitude 
in six countries• This makes it very difficult to implement sizeable or long-term 
programmes, because of disruption of meaningful cooperative activities. In many cases, the 
aid most urgently required is of an emergency nature. In other cases, it is difficult to 
provide aid equitably to all groups of a population because of internal barriers of one kind 
or another. And the special case of the Palestinian people must also be mentioned in this 
context• Thus the concern of certain Member States about not being able to make good use of 
funds within a given biennium is very real, deriving from unstable conditions that affect 
planning and implementation of health projects. 

15. It was pointed out, in the context of making full and effective use of funds, that 
recruitment of the most suitable person for long- or short-term assignments could take a 
considerable time in view of the level of expertise required• It was not the policy to 
recruit merely the most readily available expert. Thus, again, requests for assistance must 
be made well in advance. It was, however, also pointed out that implementation of the 
programe budget in the Region had been as high as 99.96% in 1982-1983• 

16. Making proper and effective use of fellowships was discussed and the need emphasized for 
countries to review their plans for use of fellowships in the light of the new WHO policy on 
fellowships as endorsed by the Executive Board and the Health Assembly. Such plans, it was 
stated, should be within the context of national plans for health manpower development in 
support of national strategies for health for all. The allocation of fellowships to 
institutes in Member States of the Region would overcome some of the language qualification 
difficulties that had been encountered； this approach had already been tried, with a good 
measure of success. However, the Regional Director emphasized the value of planning 
fellowships two years in advance, and then language training in national institutes could 
also be undertaken in good time. 

17. Member States commended the proposed programme budget, in particular the efforts that 

had been made to collaborate fully in its preparation, and it was approved for transmittal to 

the Executive Board (resolution EM/RC31A/R.2). 



ANNEX 1 

RESOLUTION EM/RC31A/R.9. INTERSECTORAL COLLABORATION IN HEALTH DEVELOPMENT 1 

The Sub-Committee, 

Mindful of WHO ' S responsibility "to act as the directing and coordinating authority on 
international health work" (Article 2(a) of the Constitution) and "to establish and maintain 
effective collaboration with the United Nations, specialized agencies, governmental health 
administrations, professional groups and such other organizations as may be deemed 
appropriate" (Article 2(b)); 

Convinced that the goal of health for all by the year 2000 will only be achieved by 

active collaboration among health and health-related sectors; 

Appreciating that some positive and successful collaboration between health and 

health-related sectors already exists； 

1. URGES Member States; 

(1) to actively seek more positive collaboration between the health and health-related 
sectors at national level in pursuit of health for all by the year 2000； 

(2) to examine the extent to which intersectoral collaboration is being achieved in 
current health programmes and the degree to which sensible and appropriate mechanisms 
exist or need to be implemented to facilitate this； 

(3) to strengthen or establish appropriate national and local health collaborating and 
coordinating bodies with clearly defined duties, functions and powers which may include 
advising, planning, monitoring and evaluating intersectoral health matters; 

(4) to improve communications between the health and health-related sectors especially 

in respect of sharing important information; 

(5) to promote and support appropriate multisectoral research and educational 
initiatives to include training in management skills which will enhance intersectoral 
collaboration; 

(6) to recognize and appreciate in appropriate ways those individual administrators and 
workers who strive to implement intersectoral collaborative activities consistent with 
health for all by the year 2000 through the primary health care approach； 

(7) to provide opportunities for participation of other appropriate sectors with 
health-related activities in WHO programming activities at Regional Office and country 
level； 

2. REQUESTS the Regional Director; 

(1) to examine and strengthen the mechanisms for information-sharing with the 

countries, either directly or through WHO representatives and programme coordinators； 

(2) to continue to implement joint budgeting between programmes and projects, with 
regular monitoring as an essential component； 

(3) to give preferential support to country level initiatives that have a strong 
intersectoral component and to continue to support non-health-sector programmes which 
are consistent with health for all by the year 2000 through the primary health care 
approach. 

1 Document EM/RC31/Tech.Disc.1. 



Annex 1 

(4) to advise and support governments in developing intersectoral collaborating 

mechanisms and systems in support of health at every level of their health service; 

(5) to study means of intersectoral collaboration to help those people living under 

exceptional conditions• 

15 October 1984 



ANNEX 2 

RESOLUTION EM/RC31A/R.6. PARTICIPATION OF NATIONALS IN WHO MEETINGS, 
COURSES AND TRAINING PROGRAMMES 

The Sub-Committee, 

Having examined and discussed document EM/RC31/12, submitted by the Regional Director; 

Bearing in mind that the purpose of meetings, courses and training programmes is to 
develop the skills, notably in management, of a wide range of persons at different levels of 
responsibility; 

1. URGES Member States: 

(1) to expedite nominations of nationals for attending WHO meetings and courses； 

(2) to nominate suitable nationals who could contribute to the proceedings of the 
meetingsэ as well as to programme development in the concerned area in their respective 
countries； 

(3) to facilitate the participation of nationals from sectors other than health in 

meetings of an intersectoral nature； 

(4) to make available services of nationals to act as consultants or temporary advisers 

to the Organization in the conduct of meetings and training courses； 

2 . REQUESTS the Regional Director to send detailed information about meetings and training 
courses proposed to be held during the coming biennium and criteria for selection of 
participants before the beginning of each biennium, and to ensure that working papers and 
documents are sent out to participants well in advance of meetings. 

15 October 1984 


